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             Governor’s Advisory Council to the Division of Substance Abuse and Mental Health

Delaware Psychiatric Center – Springer Building, Classroom 3
Thursday, January 16, 2014   - 9:00 a.m. 
Members Present: 
Chairman James Lafferty, Anthony Brazen III,   John R. Evans, Jim Martin, Susan Phillips, Joanna Rieger
Members Excused: 
Andrea Guest, Thomas Hall, George Meldrum, Dennis Rozumalski 
Members Absent:    
Jack Akester, Robert Daniels, Steven Hagen, Matthew Heckles, George Meldrum 
Associate Members Present:   Bryce Hewlett, Bruce Lorenz, Charles Sygowski
Associate Members Excused:  Dan Hoeftman
Associate Members Absent:    Florence Alberque, Lynn Fahey, Sarah Fishman, Connie Hughes, James Larks, Edie McCole.  
Interested Parties Present:  
    Kevin Huckshorn, Julie French for Carlyle Hooff, John McKenna, Joshua Thomas-Acker, Lisa Furber, John 





    Wasniewski    

	Topic
	Discussion
	Action

	Call to Order/Introductions
	Chairman Lafferty called the meeting to order and asked that everyone introduce themselves. 

	

	Review and Approval of Minutes 
	A quorum was not met. Review and approval of the November minutes was thereby deferred to the meeting in February.   

	Review/Approval of November 2013 minutes deferred to February meeting.   

	Chairman’s Report


	Chairman Lafferty reported that he chaired the HJR 17 Operations Subcommittee that was designed to examine the delay in securing available beds for people in psychiatric crisis.  He informed council of the two time studies conducted regarding same.  At the request of Secretary Landgraf, Chairman Lafferty will spearhead a subcommittee for implementation.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     
	

	Director’s Report
	DSAMH Director Kevin Huckshorn reported that USDOJ Court Monitor Bob Bernstein will be returning to Delaware next week.  Dr. Bernstein will be focusing on the reduction in inpatient bed days.  Collaborative efforts between DSAMH, the Division of Medicaid and Medical Services (DMMA) and their contracted managed care organizations concerning the management of the high cost of services for Medicaid insured clients was shared.  It was noted that the frequency of admissions of people with substance use disorders (SUD) and not a serious persistent mental illness (SPMI) greatly impacts the number of inpatient psychiatric bed days.
The Director also reported that DSAMH is in the process of adding transitional beds for respite or crisis care to divert people from going to in-patient hospital beds.      
The Director updated council on the establishment of a 1915-I waiver that will allow the state to draw down more federal dollars for services in the community. A new program is going to allow for Medicaid billing for a variety of community-based supportive services.  The change concerning Medicaid billing was discussed.
The Department of Correction’s (DOC) interest in getting the Mitchell service unit up to speed in terms of security was shared.  
The Director also reported that June Benson has been hired as the director of the New Castle County Mental Health Court Peer Project.  Ms. Benson and her staff will be working with clients that are seen through Judge Jurden’s Mental Health Court, linking clients with needed services.
The Director also reported that the peer program run by Karen DiNardo and Gayle Bluebird, which is now housed at the Delaware Psychiatric Center, will be moved into the community.  This move will enable DSAMH to create a peer-based behavioral health home where primary care and SUD services can be provided. This move will occur when new space is found.
The Director informed of the current effort to establish an electronic health record system through Core Solutions. This system will link with the Delaware Health Information Network, which tracks Delaware patient care (unless people opt out). Confidentiality and data sharing issues continue to be addressed.
Updates were provided on the development of two peer credentials. The Director reported that a vendor has been identified to provide certification training for eligible individuals to become “Recovery Coaches.”    The Delaware Certification Board has this test available, but Delaware has lacked training to prepare people for testing. Peer Specialist mental health training is in place, but a certification test for the Peer Specialist is being developed.
Efforts to develop the 1-800 substance use emergency phone number were shared. 
The Director reported that DSAMH is contracting with Network of Care to participate in a 25 state information resource website that will provide contact information for available services, a library of articles, and national resources on diseases and mental health services.  Links to the legal statutes, rules and regulations related to DSAMH as well as the status of proposed legislation in Delaware will also be included. Future plans for a resource website for veterans and their families were shared.    
The Director reported on the upcoming meeting with Dr. William McFarlane regarding the Portland Identification and Early Referral (PIER) program.  She spoke of the program’s early detection and intervention approach designed for adolescents and young adults between the ages of 12 and 25 that focuses on the pre-psychotic phase of a developing psychotic illness. Delaware has been accepted to participate in this program as an early adopter.   DSAMH is working with the Delaware Division of Prevention and Behavioral Health Services to plan a launch.
The Director reported that DSAMH is preparing the budget presentation for the Joint Finance Committee (JFC) in February.  Staff is also working on a number of RFPs which should be released within the next couple of months.  
DSAMH is collaborating with Rebecca Flood, the Governor’s Office, and a number of legislators to develop a plan to reorganize the substance use disorder system in Delaware to bring the system into line with national best practices.  A component of the plan was shared.  It was noted that the draft will be shared with providers when ready. 
RESIDENCY PROGRAM

It was reported that negotiations are underway for the DPC Residency Program to be transitioned and reorganized under the auspices of Christiana Care. This change may assist with physician workforce development in Delaware. Bruce Lorenz spoke in support of continuing and expanding residency rotations in Sussex County.
	

	Access to Opioid Treatment Subcommittee
	Chairman Jim Lafferty reported there have been four or five meetings to date.  He reviewed the subcommittee’s composition and focus. The subcommittee has identified insurance as one of the main barriers to treatment access. The sub-committee is inviting insurers to hear their concerns and be part of future discussions. The chairman reported that under the “Affordable Care Act” SUD treatment is covered but the patient must get prior approval. That process that will be the next focus.  
	

	Standing Committee Reports
	
	

	            Children’s Committee
	Chairman Lafferty reported that they have a new chair for this committee as Carol Harman has retired.  Paperwork for her successor is to be completed by the Governor’s Office shortly. 
	

	            Employment Committee
	Andrea Guest was not available to report.  


	

	            Membership Committee
	Chairman Jim Lafferty reported that due to the unavailability of Jack Akester this report has been tabled until next month’s meeting.    


	

	
Community Services Committee
	Bryce Hewlett reported on discussions concerning development of a more comprehensive approach to address the shortage of psychiatrists in Kent and Sussex counties.  Plans to resume discussion with stakeholders were shared.  Council’s support was solicited in identifying additional stakeholders to join same. Chairman Lafferty mentioned the Healthcare Commission as a possible interested group.
Mr. Hewlett reported that the meetings that were held in December were a little light because of the holiday season and that a meeting is scheduled this month.  


	

	            DPC Advisory Committee
	In Jack In Jack Akester’s absence, Chairman Lafferty reported that Greg Valentine will be staying on as the Hospital Director for the Delaware Psychiatric Center.
	

	Old Business
	There was no Old Business discussed. 


	

	New Business 
	There was no New Business discussed.  
	

	Public Comment
	 Dr. Joshua Thomas-Acker of the NAMI Foundation reported that they will   be having a NAMI Conference on Thursday, January 23, 2014 at the Chase Center at the Riverfront in Wilmington from 9 – 4 p.m.  Registration for this conference begins at 8 a.m.  They are excited about this conference as they are having multiple speakers.    

Chairman Lafferty reported that the first Crisis Intervention Team Training is scheduled for law enforcement May 5- 9, 2014.   It will be held at Wilmington University’s North Dover campus.  Dr.Thomas-Acker spoke about the upcoming interactive training. 

   

	     

	Meeting Adjourned
	Chairman Lafferty asked for a motion that the meeting be adjourned.   Motion made and seconded at 10:07 a.m.  
	Motion was seconded by Susan Phillips at 10:07 a.m.  


3

